
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 12 JUNE 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Bainbridge, Mrs Clarke, Glover (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Glendinning), Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Boaden from 10.55 am), Layden and Mrs Styth (until 12.30 pm)

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson (Deputy Leader; Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder) and Councillor Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting.


CROS.69/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the first meeting of the Committee in the new municipal year.

CROS.70/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden and Mrs Glendinning. 

CROS.71/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Knapton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Pay and Workforce Strategy.  The interest related to the fact that decisions had been take by the Executive whilst Councillor Knapton was an Executive Member.

CROS.72/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 21 February and 3 April 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Minutes of the meeting held on 19 May 2008 be noted.

CROS.73/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.74/08
WORK PROGRAMME

(a)  The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented the Work Programme for 2008/09.  In particular, he reported upon the following training events open to all Members of the Council:

· Role of the Audit Committee – 16 June 2008

· Questioning Skills training – 25 June

· Introduction to the Covalent Performance Management System – 14, 15 and 16 July 2008.

In response to Members‘ questions, Dr Taylor advised that the report requested by the Committee on Vacancy Management had been picked up under the Pay and Workforce Strategy and would be submitted to the next meeting; and he had been in discussion with the Carlisle Partnership Manager and would ensure that concerns regarding reporting on the Local Area Agreement were highlighted to him.

Dr Taylor further undertook to look into the possibility of the Committee being afforded the opportunity to scrutinise the sale of land at less than market value as part of the property review.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues identified above, the Work Programme be noted.

(b)  The Chairman invited Members to give consideration to the future work of the Committee and, particularly, the manner by which the length of agendas and meetings may be reduced.  He referred to Dr Snape’s report suggesting that, as a matter of principle, meetings should not extend past a duration of 2/3 hours.  

It was his intention to liaise with Overview and Scrutiny staff to identify matters which could be reported “for information”.  The Chairman stressed that at no time would he curtail discussion and that all points raised would be taken into account.  He asked for Members’ co-operation on the matter.

In discussion, Members were of the view that the issue was one of agenda management.  It was, however, important that Officers were provided with the necessary steer and guidance and that there was a clear summing of discussions at Committee so that everyone was clear as to the decisions taken.

A Member added that she would be happy to consider meetings commencing in the afternoon.

RESOLVED – That the guidelines for the future management of Agenda and meetings of this Committee as outlined above be agreed.

CROS.75/08
FORWARD PLAN 

(a)  Monitoring of items relevant to this Committee

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report LDS.44/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June 2008 – 30 September 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

In response to a question, Dr Taylor advised that a report in respect of the Asset Management Plan 2007-2013 (KD.023/08) would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 June 2008 – 30 September 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(b) RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following items scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting had not been included on the Agenda for the reasons stated –

· KD.014/08 (Capital Strategy 2009/10 to 2011/12); KD.015/08 (Medium Term Financial Plan and Corporate Charging Policy 2009/10 to 2011/12); and KD.023/08 (Asset Management Plan 2008-13) had been deferred to allow the matters to be linked to the Corporate Plan refresh

· KD.028/08 (Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan) had been deferred until it was formally adopted as a draft by the Carlisle Renaissance Board

· KD.035/08 (Customer Contact Centre) had been deferred until figures from external sources were received.

A Member said that the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan was key to many areas of the Committee’s work and emphasised the importance of and need for that to come forward as soon as possible.

RESOLVED – That the position on the key decision items detailed above be noted, and that the Carlisle Renaissance Action Plan be submitted for scrutiny at the earliest possible opportunity.

CROS.76/08
REFERENCES / RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE / OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY


(a) Income Collection and Debt Recovery

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.103/08 setting out the decision of the Executive on 21 April 2008 in response to the comments of this Committee regarding Income Collection and Recovery – Effectiveness of Debt Recovery Action.

The Executive decided to note the comments as set out under Minute CROS.57/08.

A Member referred to the fact that the comments of this Committee had simply been “noted” by the Executive and that there  was nothing to say whether they would be taken into account which was sole destroying. Such sentiments had been expressed on numerous occasions in the past.

RESOLVED – That the Committee was concerned that their comments had been noted by the Executive rather than any meaningful response given.

(b) Shared Services Improvement and Efficiency Reviews – Progress Report

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.104/08 setting out the decision of the Executive on 21 April 2008 in response to comments of this Committee regarding Shared Services Improvement and Efficiency Reviews.

The Executive had noted the comments as set out in Minute CROS.58/08.

Members felt that the camaraderie and sense of purpose between Districts evidenced during their dealings on the Government White Paper appeared to have lessened.  They were concerned for the future if progress towards developing a Cumbria‑wide Shared Services Strategy was not made.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder acknowledged that progress could be frustrating.  The significant savings suggested should be taken in a similar light to those suggested by the County Council at the time of the White Paper.

RESOLVED – That the Committee wished to emphasise the need for progress on the issue of shared services.

(c) Carlisle Renaissance

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.105/08 setting out the decision of the Executive on 21 April 2008 in response to the comments of this Committee regarding the Carlisle Renaissance Quarterly Progress Report.

The decision of the Executive was that –

“The comments of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as set out under Minute CROS.62/08 be noted, and the Committee be informed that whilst it was envisaged that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would monitor the work carried out under the Collaboration Agreement, the draft Collaboration Agreement which was being drawn up on the basis of the Heads of Terms agreed  by the City Council would not be resubmitted to either the Overview and Scrutiny Committee or a further Executive for approval or scrutiny and that the relevant Officers should proceed with the completion of the Agreement in accordance with the Heads of Terms already approved.”

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(d)  Delivering Carlisle Renaissance
There was submitted Minute Excerpt OSM.06/08 setting out the decision of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 17 April 2008 following its consideration of Minute Excerpt EX.28/08 concerning the delivery of Carlisle Renaissance, namely:

“RESOLVED – 1) That as per minute reference OSM.04/08 the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee would not exist in the next municipal year if recommendations earlier on the agenda were approved by Council.  The minute excerpt should be referred to the next meeting of the Corporate Resources Committee with the request that the Director of Carlisle Renaissance prepare a report and attend the meeting;

2) That the Executive refer to decision OSM.30/07 of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee from 4 October 2007 with reference to the Scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance.”

RESOLVED – That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance be requested to submit the report referred to at the next meeting of the Committee.

CROS.77/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY 
Councillor Knapton (Chairman), having declared a prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.17/08 advising Members on the progress of the Pay and Workforce Strategy project and proposed changes to the project structure.

Dr Gooding outlined progress to date in the areas of Job Evaluation Appeals; the proposed Pay and Workforce Strategy Implementation Project structure and future delivery structure.

The latest position was that 57 appeals had been heard (35 NJC and 23 Hay).  Of the NJC appeals 33 had resulted in an increase in the score, with 14 having increased under the Hay scheme.

In conclusion Dr Gooding reported that Job Evaluation final appeals were currently on target for completion by the end of July and he was satisfied with progress made.  Additional resources were required for completion of the whole Pay and Workforce project, and approval by Council for release of funding for the posts identified was essential if the work was to be completed.

In considering the report, Members raised a number of questions and observations:

(a) Concern regarding the capacity to deliver upon the completion target of the end of July 2008 for Job Evaluation appeals.  There was an awareness of the pressure which Personnel Services and other Officers were under to deliver Job Evaluation in addition to their normal workloads and Members suspected that the timescale was not achievable.  


They particularly emphasised the importance of completion of the Job Evaluation exercise for the budget process and sought some guarantee that would happen.

In response, Dr Gooding explained the considerable work being undertaken by Officers, including himself, the Director of Community Services and the Head of Personnel and Development.  Clearly it would be extremely challenging to meet the July deadline, but he would do his best to ensure that was the case.  It was not possible to give a firmer guarantee on the project than would be the case with any other project in which the Council was involved.

The Head of Personnel and Development (Mr Williams) shared Members’ concerns regarding the capacity within his section.   The Pay Policy referred to by a Member was a preliminary towards pay modelling, but was not in itself a major piece of work.

(b) Members felt that Officers had been let down by a total lack of political leadership and that had impacted upon staff morale which was at an all time low.  They wished their concern for staff to be recorded. 

Dr Gooding was grateful for the sentiments expressed, but would not step away from his responsibility to deliver job evaluation.

(c) Under vacancy management only one in four posts which became vacant should be filled and yet approval was being sought for the funding of additional posts required for completion of the project.  There was concern at the mixed messages being sent to staff.

(d) In response to questions, Dr Gooding said that there was more granularity in the NJC scheme for increases in scores than was the case with the Hay scheme.

Mr Williams confirmed that staff were supported at every stage of the appeal process.  The table at 2.1 did not totally reflect the considerable amount of work put into the process and the addition of a column entitled “Applications considered by the Steering Panel”  would more properly reflect the position.

(e) Any modest increase in the salary budget would result in grade inflation.  Would the £1m provision made for Job Evaluation be sufficient to cover the total exercise or the possible implications of grade inflation?

Dr Gooding cautioned against speculation at this stage since the outcome was dependent upon the pay modelling exercise.  The Council had allocated £3m to cover the implications of Job Evaluation i.e. any increase in the pay bill overall; pay protection and back pay.  A further minor impact was the need for temporary resources to deliver the implementation of the whole project, including Job Evaluation.

A Member requested that a cash flow impact should be appended to future reports on the Pay and Workforce Strategy.

Dr Gooding added that he would report to the next meeting on the position regarding the £3m and hoped to be in a position to submit an overall impact update by September 2008.

A Member was concerned at whether that date was sufficiently robust for the budget process.

In response, Dr Gooding said that depended upon a number of factors e.g. negotiation and agreement with Trade Unions, but it was important to have firm figures for inclusion in the Medium Term Financial Plan.

(f) Investigation into a policy to enable staff to take a career break, as requested at the last meeting of the Committee, had yet to be undertaken.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress with the Pay and Workforce Strategy be noted.

(2) That the Committee was concerned at the capacity to deliver upon the completion target of the end of July 2008 for Job Evaluation appeals and the consequent impact upon staff morale.

(3) That future reports should include accurate detail and realistic timescales.

(4) That it be noted that the Deputy Chief Executive was confident that timescales could be met and had adjusted workloads and priorities to that end.

(5)  That it be noted that negotiations would take place with the Trade Unions on the issue of pay protection and back pay.

The Chairman resumed the Chair.

CROS.78/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR YEAR 2007/08

The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr O’Keeffe) presented the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report for 2007/08 (PPP.56/08).  

Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that Councils were no longer required to compile and publish an annual Best Value Performance Plan, but had to make  information on performance available to relevant stakeholders.   He informed Members that the report was the first to be produced using the performance software, Covalent.   

Mr O’Keeffe presented the outturn performance against the Council's 2007/08 Best Value Performance Indicators and local performance indicators and highlighted the percentages of performance indicators which were on/off target, the percentage of performance indicators which were improving, deteriorating or staying the same and the delivery of performance indicators against the National Quartiles.  He also commented on performance against the Council's priorities and on the level of satisfaction with Council services.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.138/08) considered the matter and decided:

“1.  That the end of year performance for 2007/08, performance of the City Council against its performance indicators be noted.

2.  That the Portfolio Holders discuss the relevant aspects of the report with the Corporate Directors with a view to challenging and improving the services which were provided to the public.  The outcomes of those discussions being used as part of the consideration of the Council’s corporate priorities and also reflecting the relationship between those services and the new Area Agreements.

3.  That the relevant parts of the Monitoring Report be referred to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Officers be congratulated for submitting the year end report on time.

(b) There was concern that performance in relation to BV119a (% satisfied with sports/leisure facilities); BV119d (% satisfied with theatres and concert halls) and BV119e (% satisfied with parks and open spaces) was deteriorating.

In response Mr O’Keeffe drew attention to the comments detailed against those items, advising that Carlisle remained above the national average.  Factors outside the Council’s control influenced certain indicators.

Members felt that whilst those issues fell under the remit of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, they were also part of an overall corporate governance issue and it was important that they continued to be scrutinised by this Committee.

(c) Officers responsible for the various service areas should be present at meetings to respond to questions.  What plans were in place to drive up performance?

The Deputy Chief Executive stated that there was a requirement for Managers to attend to respond to Members’ 
questions and he would take those concerns on board.

The Head of Facilities undertook to bring an updated report on the issues identified to the next meeting of the Committee.

(d) Barrow Borough Council was performing well with regard to BV90a (Satisfaction with household waste collection).  Did they operate alternate weekly collections?  Members were concerned at the downward trend in Carlisle on that issue.

Dr Gooding replied that they did not and their recycling levels were low.

(e) Members were further concerned that 13% of employees had not had an appraisal (LP74); 46% of professional and managerial staff were not engaged in continuing professional development (LP75);  elected Member development also (LP80); and 45% of employees were not undertaking the minimum of 5 days learning and development per year (LP82).

The Head of Personnel and Development (Mr Williams) reminded Members that they had received recent reports on the issue of appraisals and a report on Member Training would be considered later on the Agenda.

Referring to the issues of staff training and development he advised that the Investor in People (IiP) Assessor would be coming next month to conduct an ongoing assessment of the authority and had been given specific remit to explore those two performance indicators.  Upon receipt of the Assessor’s views an objective and informed view could be taken and reported to the Committee.

A Member reiterated her previous statements that everyone should have an appraisal as a tool to assist them in their careers.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) said that progress had been made on appraisals, but a further measurement had not yet been taken to show that improvement.

(f) It had come to a Member’s notice that staff were not allowed to carry forward an element of annual leave until the following year.  He commented upon the dedication to their jobs demonstrated by Officers which could make it difficult to fit leave in and suggested that the policy be revisited.  The ability to carry forward leave had been a condition of the ‘Purple Book’.

Dr Gooding said that if staff were unable to take their leave within the annual leave period then there may be capacity issues which required to be addressed.

He added that there were important strategic issues around training and development, and the Council’s ability to deliver front line services.   Difficult decisions, including efficiency savings, would require to be made to address the authority’s financial position as a consequence of which there were likely to be priorities on people’s time.

Another Member requested that a health check be undertaken to ensure that staff had the opportunity to take their leave.

Mr Williams added that information on levels of annual leave which had not been taken was available and could be supplied to Members.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee would like further information on those performance indicators were performance was deteriorating, and that responsible Officers should attend the Committee to respond to questions.

(2) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to scrutinise the deteriorating performance in relation to BV119a (% satisfied with sports/leisure facilities); BV119d (% satisfied with theatres and concert halls) and BV119e (% satisfied with parks and open spaces) at its next meeting.

(3) That the Committee emphasised the need for all staff to have an appraisal and would welcome confirmation of that being achieved.

(4) That the Committee welcomed improvements in performance as detailed within the report.

(5) That the importance of continued staff and Member development be highlighted, together with the hope that as many Members as possible would attend the Covalent training programmed for July 2008.

CROS.79/08
ICT SHARED SERVICE
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.25/08 updating Members on progress towards a shared ICT Service with Allerdale Borough Council.

Ms Brown outlined the background and current position, commenting that there were three main points to make about the project to date:

(i)  that staff working on the project had made considerable progress.  Work packages had been progressed expertly and efficiently by the staff involved and they should be congratulated on their positive attitude to the shared service proposal.

(ii)  that the time scales were extremely challenging.  Some of the current ICT workload had to be deferred as this project was considered to be a Council priority.  Additionally, the time pressures had been exacerbated by the Job Evaluation process at both Councils and particularly Allerdale.  Job Evaluation was not a risk to the project, but the timing of certain activities had added significant pressure to already tight time scales.

(iii)  Although work on many fronts was progressing well, the HR aspect of the new shared service remained to be significantly progressed.  That was one of the key areas of the project and, whilst the thinking on that aspect had still to be worked through, a  note of caution would be appropriate at this stage.

A Board meeting would take place on 13 June 2008, but Ms Brown wished to flag up to Members that due to the tight timescales a full business case may not be forthcoming.

In summary, work was progressing well and there was a determination on all sides to produce a quality business case which would allow an informed option on the viability of a share ICT service between the two Councils.

In discussion, Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) The work packages at Appendix A had completion dates of 6 June 2008.  Had that timescale been met?

Ms Brown said that the timescales were as originally set.  The first draft of the business case would be considered at the Board meeting on the 13th and would come forward to Members in July.

(b) It would have been helpful to have included details of the current ICT workload which had been deferred because this project was considered to be a priority.

In response, Ms Brown advised that an information systems group of Officers decided upon priorities and all work delayed had been agreed with the Directorates involved.

The Head of ICT (Mr Nutley) added that the upgrade of PCs was the most significant item; web work and other pieces of work had not yet started.

(c) Would the City Council be the senior partner?

In response, Ms Brown advised that it would be a joint enterprise and the option for future delivery was not yet assessed.

(d) Would the outcomes of the exercise include a reduction in the total workforce because, if so, that would dovetail into the strategy of seeking efficiencies without the loss of service?

Ms Brown replied that there were a number of options, which remained to be discussed.  Efficiencies may result but those had yet to be quantified.

Mr Nutley added that the business case would provide such details.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed progress made towards a shared ICT Service with Allerdale Borough Council, and looked forward to the submission of the draft Business Plan to their July 2008 meeting.

(2) The Committee would like to be provided with details of work which required to be deferred, together with reasons for such decisions.

CROS.80/08
CUMBRIA WIDE PROPERTY REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute CROS.60/08, the Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.71/08 updating Members on progress with the joint work to review operational property assets with the County Council and other public sector agencies.

Mrs Elliot summarised the background to the matter, commenting that the Joint Project Boards had been meeting for the Brampton and Longtown Pilot areas, comprising the City, County and Parish Councils and others with a landholding interest.   She then outlined progress in each area.

Mrs Elliot reported that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive would discuss the direction of work with the Chief Executive of Cumbria County Council at a meeting scheduled for later in the month which would be helpful in bringing the wider impacts to this Committee.

A further Board meeting had taken place at Longtown on 11 June 2008.  Public consultation on the broad options for the Lochinvar School site would take place and be part of the next newsletter.   The matter would also be considered at the next Neighbourhood Forum.

Ms Elliot further reported that the report outlining options for the site had been scheduled for consideration by the County Council Cabinet in July.  That had now slipped until September which meant that the parallel report to the City Council’s Executive would also now be in September.

Referring to the Brampton pilot project, Ms Elliot said that work on information for dissemination locally was ongoing and she expected to receive a draft thereof imminently.   The report to the Executive in September 2008 would coincide with reporting on wider property issues.

In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) What would be the scale and timing of the consultation exercise in Brampton?

Mrs Elliot explained that the situation in Brampton differed from that in Longtown where the site had a number of potential uses very close to the community’s heart.  In Brampton there were a number of issues which required to run in parallel.   The process would commence with information sharing, followed by public consultation on the detailed aspects thereof.  The County and City Councils would also want to undertake public consultation on the future of their respective services.

(b) The Department of Health would consider proposals in August/September with a decision due by October 2008.   That decision would impact upon community services and Members were concerned at the short timescale in that regard.

In response Mrs Elliot acknowledged that a number of decisions had to be made about the future of sites in Brampton and the development of detailed proposals would be challenging.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder emphasised the importance of securing funding for the provision of accommodation for GP services in Brampton.

(c) The City Council had called upon the Executive to arrange as a matter of urgency a broadening of the scope of discussions to include consideration of public buildings and service needs in the Harraby area centred on the North Cumbria Technology College site and the City owned Community Centre.  When would that be forthcoming?

Ms Elliot replied that it was envisaged that work would be included within the next phase, but dates had yet to be fixed.

The Portfolio Holder felt that it was extremely important to move forward on those issues and he hoped to be in a position to report to the next meeting of the City Council.

(d) Due to the impacts of cost and demand many young people were leaving Brampton and moving to Carlisle, with a resultant and ongoing impact on Carlisle and the community.  The provision of social housing was therefore central to the equation.   Had the relevant Housing Associations been contacted in that regard?

The Portfolio Holder replied that dialogue was required with Carlisle Housing Association and the matter was on the agenda.

Mrs Elliot added that the site at the end of Gelt Rise had been advertised for social housing.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress to date be welcomed.

(2) That the Committee re‑emphasised the importance of early examination of the Harraby area and the future of the North Cumbria Technology College site in line with Minute C.52/08 and looked forward to receiving further information in early course.

CROS.81/08
MEMBERS’ TRAINING – ANNUAL REPORT

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.58/08 presenting the Members’ Training Report for the year 2007/08 as required by the Members’ Learning and Development Framework approved by Council in August 2004.

The overall purpose of the report was to enable progress with Council policy to be described to Executive Members who recommended the policy to Council, and for the same progress to be scrutinised by other Members on behalf of Council.

The purpose of the Group Leader reports derived from the arrangement for funding Members’ training whereby their respective Group had been delegated a sub‑budget.

In discussion Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) A Member suggested that it would be beneficial if in future the Group Leaders’ reports were in similar format, which would make the cross‑referencing of information easier.

(b) The importance of training for new Members was emphasised.  A Member felt that senior Members did not require the same levels of training.  It should also be noted that certain Members received training outwith the Council e.g. School Governors.

(c) Concern at the lack of progress on the NWEO Charter for Member Development, particularly given the City Council’s priority of Learning City.  No Personal Development Reviews (PDR) had been undertaken during the year and, without that evidence, retention of the Charter would be in doubt.

In response, Mr Williams advised that following recent meetings he had been encouraged by proposals being developed to refresh the authority’s approach to the delivery of training and gain endorsement by the three Political Groups. 

A Member was distressed to note that PDRs had not taken place.  She particularly stressed the need for training if Members were to have the confidence and courage to step forward and take on new roles.

The Learning and Development Portfolio Holder endorsed those comments and would strive to ensure that PDRs were progressed by all parties.  He added that senior Members also required training to update them on changes to regulations, guidance, etc.

In his capacity as mentor for the Labour Group, a Member said that he would do his best to ensure a commitment towards retaining the Charter.  Another Member added that the Conservative Group were also working hard towards an improved position for next year.

(d) Referring to the proposed amendment to Council Framework for Members’ Training, Mr Williams stressed that it was important that the changes were approved by Council in mid‑July and embedded prior to the re‑assessment for the Members’ Charter in October 2008.  He suggested that the matter could be dealt with by the Members’ Learning and Development Group (MLDG).

In response Members indicated that they would have preferred the matter to be scrutinised by this Committee but, on this occasion only, were prepared to allow the matter to be considered by the MLDG.   That decision in no way indicated the setting of a precedent.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That in future the Committee would welcome the submission of the Group Leaders’ reports in similar format, which would make cross‑referencing of information easier.

(3) That the Committee was concerned at the lack of progress on the NWEO Charter for Member Development, particularly given the City Council’s priority of Learning City, and with the Personal Development Reviews.

(4) That on this occasion only the Committee would accept the scrutiny of the refreshed proposals on Members’ Training being referred to the Member Learning and Development Group.

CROS.82/08
CORPORATE COMPLAINTS AND FEEDBACK

The Head of Community and Culture (Mr Beveridge) submitted report CS.33/08 reviewing the operation and monitoring of Corporate Complaints, Compliments and Feedback.

Mr Beveridge outlined progress to date on complaints, compliments and feedback.  Since responsibility for monitoring and reporting complaints and feedback was transferred to Customer Services in December 2007, the team had been able to gain a better understanding of the systems involved.  It was proposed that in future Members would receive such a report annually following the year end.

The Government National Indicator 14 required local government to report more comprehensively on all customer contacts.  That would form part of the Council Customer Care Strategy being formulated, but would also assist in the capture of more accurate customer data corporately and could provide a more detailed picture for Members and the public alike.

In conclusion, Mr Beveridge asked Members to give consideration to the manner by which they would like feedback in future.

A Member suggested that information be provided in tabular form which he felt was easier to follow.

RESOLVED – That report CS.33/08 be welcomed and the Committee looked forward to the submission of future reports, to contain information in tabular form.

CROS.83/08
PROVISIONAL OUTTURN REPORTS

The Director of Corporate Services introduced the provisional outturn reports which would feed into the Statement of Accounts currently being prepared, and be submitted to Council on 26 June 2008.  

The Statement of Accounts would be considered by the Audit Committee on 23 June 2008.

(a) Provisional General Fund Revenue Outturn 2007/08
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.12/08 summarising the 2007/08 provisional outturn for the General Fund Revenue Budget.  The outturn showed that the net underspend for Council services as at 31 March 2008 was £367,808.  The report detailed a request to carry forward committed expenditure which, if approved, would result in an overspend of £419,292.

Details of the major variances included in the outturns were provided.  A large part of the outturn position was due to a shortfall in income which was £280,000 lower than had been anticipated in the Council’s estimates, as opposed to overspends on expenditure but some of that shortfall could be offset by additional Treasury Management income received.  

The report also detailed the position with regard to treatment of carry forward requests and itemised the various requests which had been received. The requests would result in a projected overspend of £419,292.  Ms Brown did not have delegated authority to approve the requests, but the Executive could approve the carry forward requests for recommendation to Council as a supplementary estimate or the Executive could decide not to approve the carry forward requests or limit the requests to the level of the budget available.  

In addition, details of the annual Efficiency Statement, the initial three year forecast, together with the review of 2007/08 and a projection for 2008/09 onwards were provided.

The information contained in the report was provisional, subject to the formal audit process and the Statement of Accounts for 2007/08 would be presented to the Audit Committee on 23 June and Council on 26 June 2008.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 considered the report (EX.115/08) and had:

(i) Noted the net underspend of £367,808 as at 31 March 2008

(ii) Instructed the Senior Management Team to reduce the carry forward requests to £647,808 to limit the final overspend to £280,000 which equated to the amount of under achieved income as set out in paragraphs 3.4(i) of report CORP.12/08

(iii) Recommended the City Council on 26 June 2008 to agree that the carry forward requests totalling £647,808 which would require an additional £256,200 contribution from reserves in 2008/09 with £23,800 being built into the Medium Term Financial projections from 2009/10 onwards.

In scrutinising the report, Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) In response to a question, Ms Brown explained that difficulties arose because the LABGI allocation was received after the budget was set.  It was hoped that an improved system would be in place for 2009/10.

(b) Efficiency savings were built into the revenue budget for 2007/08, based on the delivery of several capital schemes relating to the reorganisation of the depots and the introduction of the Document Image Processing Scheme in the Customer Contact Centre.  The schemes were not completed in the year, which meant that £52,900 of proposed savings had not been achieved.

In response the Head of Community and Culture indicated that the issue was one of scheduling.  The IT activities needed to precede the work could not be done because of the workload in IT Services.

Ms Brown added that the Document Image Processing work was now scheduled for this year.

(c) Additional costs had been incurred due to the complex nature of the planning application regarding Carlisle Airport.   What lessons had been learnt, bearing in mind the potential for such applications to arise in future?

The Director of Development Services replied that the application in question had been technically complex necessitating the need to commission specialist advice for which there was no budget.  That would be the case if another equally complex application was submitted.  A lesson learnt would be to plan as far ahead as possible.

(d) The Executive had asked the Senior Management Team to reduce the carry forward requests.  Who would lose out?

Ms Brown replied that the Senior Management Team had reviewed the list and identified proposals, which were manageable within existing resources.  There would, however, be an impact on the current year.  A revised list of carry forwards would be provided to Council.

RESOLVED – That the Committee accepted report CORP.12/08 and looked forward to receipt of the revised list of carry forward requests at Council.

(b) Provisional Capital Outturn 2007/08 and Revised Capital Programme 2008/09

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.13/08 summarising the 2007/08 provisional outturn for the Council’s Capital Programme and providing details of the revised Capital Programme for 2008/09.  She informed Members that the outturn showed a net underspend, as at 31 March 2008, of £2,197,633.  The report detailed requests for carry forward of committed expenditure of £2,284,200 which, if approved, would result in an overspend of £86,567.  

The revised Capital Programme for 2007/08 totalled £10,699,000. The overspend was mainly due to expenditure incurred on the purchase of a vehicle for the Waste Minimisation Scheme.  She analysed the Capital Programme by Directorate, identifying schemes which required carry forwards expected to be completed in 2008/08, and also highlighted the position with regard to Housing Grants and Durranhill Industrial Estate which were carrying forward negative budgets.  Ms Brown also set out the three year Capital Programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.116/08) considered the report and decided:

“(i) That the Executive note the net underspend, as at 31 March 2008, of £2,197,633

(ii)  That the City Council at its meeting on 26 June 2008 be recommended to agree the carry forward requests of £2,284,200, it being noted that if all requests were approved that would result in an overspend position of £86,567

(iii)  That the City Council at its meeting on 26 June 2008 be recommended to agree the revised Capital Programme for 2008/09, as detailed in Appendix B.”

In scrutinising the report a Member raised the issue of Housing Grants and Preserved Right to Buy capital receipts.

In response, Ms Brown explained that Council policy was that all receipts went into a central pot to address Council priorities.  There was no reason why housing could not be identified as a priority.

Another Member indicated his support and suggested the issue be referred back to the Executive for consideration.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee accepted report CORP.13/08 but would like further consideration to be given to the allocation of capital receipts.

(c) Treasury Management Outturn 2007/08

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.20/08 providing the annual report on Treasury Management as required under both the Financial Procedure Rules and the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The report also presented the Director’s regular report on treasury transactions.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.117/08) received and noted the report as the Annual Report on Treasury Management, as required under the CIPFA Code of Practice and incorporated within the City Council’s Constitution.

RESOLVED – That report CORP.20/08 be received.

(d) Provisional Outturn Position 2007/08 for Council Tax and National Non‑Domestic Rates

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.23/08 on the provisional outturn position in respect of Council Tax and National Non‑Domestic Rates for 2007/08.  The estimated outturn suggested a collection rate on 99.14% on Council Tax and 98.8% on NNDR collection.  That suggested that the overall collection rates would be better than the budget projections of 98.5% in terms of Council Tax collection and it was hoped that the continuing improvement in the in‑years arrears position would be maintained which would see the Council move out of the bottom quartile when compared to District Councils nationally.  

A pilot initiative had commenced on 1 June 2008 which would allocate payment to current debt, rather than the oldest debt, which it was hoped would improve the Council’s performance against that indicator in 2008/09.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.118/08) noted the provisional outturn position for Council Tax and National Non‑Domestic Rates as at 31 March 2008.

In scrutinising the report, Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) In response to questions, Ms Brown undertook to provide Members with a written response on the operation of Anti-Poverty Strategies by the other District Councils in Cumbria; information on the proportion of bad debt, and the take up campaign to encourage people to apply for the benefits to which they were entitled.

She added that Bailiff collection figures were monitored.

(b) A Member noted that under the Anti-Poverty Strategy the Council allowed residents in financial difficulties to spread their payments via special weekly or fortnightly instalments (most paying by local post office).  Post Office closure could have an impact which should be flagged up.

(c) Members requested that, in future, financial reports were considered at the beginning of the Agenda. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the provisional outturn position as at 31 March 2008 be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services provide Members with a written response on the issues raised.

(e) Elected Members’ Allowances – Provisional Outturn for 2007/08
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.59/08 regarding payments to Members.  He informed the Committee that £153,789 had been paid to Members in 2007/08 which was an overspend on the budget of £3,089.

Mr Williams added that the overspend was due, in the main, to the engagement by Members in training resulting in expenses over and above the amount allocated and, as there had been overspends on the allowances budget for the previous two years, he suggested that existing budgets were insufficient to meet demand.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.119/08) considered the report and decided:   

“(i) That the report be received and it be noted that there had been an overspend of £3,089 on the Members’ Allowances budget for 2007/08.

(ii)  That further consideration be given to the travel and subsistence budgets as part of the Council’s annual budget process.”

A Member referred to the Member Training report considered earlier on the Agenda (Minute CROS.81/08) which showed an underspend on the budget compared to the travel and subsistence budgets which had been overspent.  He questioned whether too much training was being undertaken outside Carlisle and whether the Council was getting value for money.

Mr Williams replied that it was unlikely that there was a link in the manner suggested.

Another Member recollected that the Leader had reported to the Executive that the Members’ allowances budget was not adequately funded and he felt that serious difficulties would arise if the two budgets were equated.

A Member pointed to the ever increasing price of petrol which would impact upon travel and should be looked at.

RESOLVED – That report PPP.59/08 be accepted.

CROS.84/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

CROS.85/08
MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION STRATEGY 2008/09

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CORP.10/08 setting out the proposed Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy for 2008/09 which must be approved by Council.  The duty to prepare such a Strategy was first proposed last autumn as part of a major revision of the rules pertaining to the calculation of the minimum revenue provision.  These rules were issued in draft last November but only confirmed at the end of February 2008 i.e. too late to be accommodated within the 2008/09 budget process.  The report also discusses an option whereby the City Council can mitigate its MRP liability in the short to medium term by making use of an accounting transfer involving its unapplied capital receipts.  

The Executive had on 21 April 2008 (EX.086/08) considered the report and decided:

“(i)
That the Executive recommend the Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy for 2008/09 related to expenditure in 2007/08, based upon Option 2 of report CORP.10/08 for consideration by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee before onward transmission to Council on 15 July for final approval.

(ii)
That the Executive recommend that in 2008/09 the Minimum Revenue Provision budget should be reduced by approximately £388,000 through the transfer to the capital financing account of the balance of unapplied capital receipts as at 31 March 2008 for consideration by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee before onward transmission to Council on 15 July for final approval.

(iii)
That the Executive note that the longer term impact of the new MRP Strategy will be incorporated within the revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan/Capital Strategy document which are currently being progressed.”

A Member referred to the serious difficulties being experienced in funding the Arts and Tullie House, and asked whether those issues could be considered in relation to the Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy.

Ms Brown replied that the Medium Term Financial Plan and Corporate Plan would be revised.  There were many competing demands and Members would have the opportunity to input into that process.

RESOLVED – That report CORP.10/08 be received.

CROS.86/08
MUSEUMS AND ARTS SERVICE FUTURE GOVERNANCE

A Member began by expressing concern that the Committee was having a cursory look at what was a very complex and important item of business.  The report did not, for example, include details of the value of the collection much of which had been donated to the City.  He felt that the matter required much greater scrutiny in its own right.

The Head of Culture and Community (Mr Beveridge) submitted report CS.37/08 detailing the background to and options for the museum service moving away from direct Council control to a separate Trust.

Mr Beveridge reported that the future governance of the Museum and Arts Service was an important issue for the Council to consider at this point.  The service had developed considerably in recent years, largely due to the input and funding from the City Council along with Renaissance in the Regions (MLA).  However, aspects of the service e.g. the fabric of the building and suitability of storage required significant additional investment to effect the changes outlined in the development plan. 

Future governance was not simply about securing external funding, it was principally about delivering the service in a different way.  

Members’ attention was drawn to report CS.26/08 appended to the report which outlined the option, provided further details of the issues involved, and sought agreement to move the governance issue forward by trying to get a suitably experienced and appropriate person for the Chair of Trustees, along with Trustees to form a Shadow Board.  In seeking to locate such people the Council would ultimately be in a position to decide if requirements for devolving the service to a Trust could be met and thus proceed further towards that goal.

The budget provision being sought would, at this time, be used to procure specialist advice to advise Officers on the most effective and efficient route by which to achieve devolution of the service.  It would also be used to seek suitable candidates for the role of Chair and potential Trustees, their identification forming an integral part of the final decision Members would be asked to make in the future.

The Executive had on 29 May 2008 (EX.125/08) considered report CS.26/08 and decided:

“1.  That approval in principle be given for the devolution of the full responsibility for delivering the Museum Service to a charitable body (Trust) and the Executive authorise Officers to progress this work subject to a final report in the Autumn.

2.  That a copy of the Director of Community Services’ Report (CS.26/08) be forwarded to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 12 June and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 5 June for their comment.

3.  That the Executive request the Council to approve an initial budget of £50,000 to progress this first stage of the work.”

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In relation to the issue raised regarding the collection Mr Beveridge did not have the figures to hand, but Officers’ recommendation would be that ownership of the collection was retained.

(b) Other areas of serious concern which required to be addressed included the acquisitions policy; corporate damage to the Council which would result from the loss of central service charges; the cost to the Council of setting up a Trust; and a general need for financial clarity.

Evidence could also be obtained from similar authorities who had undertaken such an exercise to demonstrate the success or otherwise of a Trust.

Members felt that the appointment of a Shadow Board was premature at this time.

These issues and concerns should be referred back to the Executive.

In response, Mr Beveridge said that it was difficult to provide a specific answer since the Trusts he had spoken to had varying degrees of success in terms of financial funding. He took the Member’s point that further evidence was needed. There was evidence that Trusts had been successful in attracting alternative sources of external funding not currently available to Local Authorities, but as more Trusts were established the funding opportunities would be reduced.

(c) A Member expressed concern that the issue was being looked at on a purely financial basis.  He too would have liked the opportunity to scrutinise benchmark information and did not feel in a position to make a decision at this time.

Mr Beveridge explained that if a Trust was set up agreement would need to be reached as to the Council’s contribution as a result of discussions with the Board of Trustees.  He reminded Members that Carlisle Leisure had been established as a Trust but pointed out that the key difference in the case of Museums services was that there was no established market for the service and the normally accepted route for Museums was to devolve the service to a charitable body.  He stressed that the exercise was not viewed as a savings proposal.

The Director of Corporate Services added that there was likely to be a budget cost, rather than a saving.

The Deputy Chief Executive advised that the issue of costs to the Council had been clarified in reports submitted two years ago.  A decision required to be made whether the cost was worth the benefit of establishing a Trust.

The Executive had provided a clear steer that they wished to see a Trust and Officers were doing the best they could to address that.

(d) Consultation to date was very inward looking and required to be extended.

(e) Referring to the indicative timetable and the lack of case study or evidence, a Member suggested that a cross-party workshop was required to enable Members to effectively scrutinise the matter.

(f) Given the importance of the matter, it would be beneficial if the Portfolio Holder was present to respond to questions when the matter was discussed.

The Chairman stressed that he would approach the matter with an open mind and had discounted anything he had heard during his time on the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

1) The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had serious concerns regarding the proposed devolution of the full responsibility for delivering the Museum Service to a charitable body (Trust) as outlined above.

2) That arrangements be made for a joint Workshop between the Community and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees, with input from external practitioners, to scrutinise the matter.

3) That the Executive be requested to reassess the timetable to allow feedback from the Workshop to be taken into account.

(The meeting ended at 1.42 pm)

